MEDSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Planning Committee held on Wednesday 9th December 2015 at 7.30pm
at Medstead Village Hall.
PRESENT: Councillors Roy Pullen (Chairman), Peter Fenwick, Stan Whitcher and Mike Smith. There were no members of the public present.  
Also present: Peter Baston (Clerk). 
15.61 OPEN SESSION
The Committee discussed the filming / recording in meetings and what would be the impact should a Councillor object to being filmed / recorded. It was agreed that as long as the Committee was still quorum then there would not be an issue and the meeting could continue.
Councillor Smith asked whether the Clerk had had any further communication regarding Speedwatch. Nothing had been received as at the meeting date.
15.62 APOLOGIES  
All Councillors were present.
15.63 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no statutory declarations.
15.64 MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on the 11th November 2015, previously circulated were agreed as a true record.
15.65 CHAIRMANS REPORT 
The Chairman reported that 
15.66 EHDC DECISION NOTICES 
The following decisions were noted by the Committee: 
a) 53305/008 - Land to the West of Lymington Farm Industrial Estate, Lymington Bottom Road, Four Marks, Alton. Proposal: Display of non-illuminated pole mounted sign. Decision: CONSENT    
b) 20836/003 - Boyneswood House, Boyneswood Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EA. Two storey side extension, single storey extensions to side and rear, two Velux windows on rear pitch of existing roof following demolition of car port and conservatory. Decision: PERMISSION.   
c) 56377 - 4 Twinkle Cottages, Boyneswood Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EA. Proposal: Conservatory to rear. Decision: PERMISSION.
d) 25227/011 – 1 Twinkle Cottages, Boyneswood Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EA. Proposal: Two storey and single storey extensions to side and rear (as amended by plans received, 2 October, 2015). Decision: PERMISSION.
e) 21994/008 - 80 Lymington Bottom Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EP. Proposal: Single storey rear extension following demolition of garden room. Decision: PERMISSION.

15.67 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Committee made the following comments on the Planning Applications: 
a) 55949/001 - Outline application - Development of 17 two-storey dwellings and 1 replacement dwelling with garaging, landscaping and access road following demolition of bungalow. Site Address: Land West of The Haven, Boyneswood Road, Medstead, Alton. (17th Dec) 
Medstead Parish Council wishes to register its OBJECTION to this application

Contrary to the applicants various statements this proposed development is in the civil parish of Medstead.

The Local Plan: Joint Core Strategy requires the planning area of Four Marks and south Medstead to take a minimum of 175 new homes outside the current Settlement Policy Boundary during the period 2012 to 2028. To date 319 applications have been approved for this planning area some 82% in excess of the minimum requirement.

Drawing no VU – 1502 – 03 appears to be deliberately misleading showing the existing SPB in  a dark blue dotted line and a ‘Possible future SPB’ , whatever that might be , in black. At first glance these are indistinguishable and even more so when looking at it on line. 

East Hampshire District Council has achieved a 5 year housing land supply by which ever method of calculation is used (Liverpool or Sedgefield methods).  Additionally, the dismissal of 2 recent appeals (Noah’s Ark and The SINC off Winchester Road) by Planning Inspectors have confirmed the veracity of these calculations.

Neither the Local Plan: Housing and Employment Allocations (Site Allocations Plan) (LP2) nor the Medstead and Four Marks Neighbourhood Plan which has completed examination have included this site for future development.

Plots 1, 2 & 3 are so out of keeping, being hard up against the boundary giving serious overlooking problems of existing neighbours
Plot 4 is all that is worst of back garden development – overlooking at least 4 existing neighbours

The proposed additional housing is not being supported by the provision of additional employment – resulting in unsustainable patterns of movement; and that investment in local infrastructure, including services and facilities, has failed to keep pace with housing growth. 

We believe that this proposed development will have an adverse impact on the ecology of the area in which hazel dormice and badgers are resident. The satellite badger sett in the nearby field is being moved as a result of Planning Approval No55258 (Land to the north of Boyneswood Lane) and we consider any further disturbance to the colony will have a retrograde impact.

We concur with the comments of your Senior Development Officer and Planning Policy Officer and fully support their conclusions.

We therefore consider that this development to be unsustainable and that the principle for development cannot be justified.

The entrance to the proposed development is directly opposite the entrance to the approved development of 79 dwelling (No 25256) and conveniently not shown on the Planning drawing VU – 1502 – 06. This will add to the anticipated traffic and congestion on Boyneswood Road and Bridge. It is important to emphasise this point as HCC Highways seem to have not taken this into account when making their remarks.

The community have previously expressed their strong concerns (No 25256 Friars Oak and No 55258 Land to the north of Boyneswood Lane) as to the impact on road safety of developments on Boyneswood Road and particularly at the bridge. Road safety was the subject of a robust debate at the EHDC Planning Committee meeting considering No 25256.

Boyneswood Road, Red Hill and Roe Downs Road are part of a well travelled “rat run” between the A31 and the A339. To suggest this route which for part has a 60mph speed limit, blind corners and broken road surfaces is a cycling friendly way to reach Medstead Primary School beggars belief. Medstead School is over 1.25 miles away and Four Marks school 1.5 miles.

The road safety statistics are disingenuously, not up to date and omit a serious accident involving a school child in September 2015. 

The access onto the A31 is considered by HCC highways as at capacity and further development will exacerbate the situation. 

HCC Highways have expressed their concerns as to the above matters stating: “The Highway Authority does have concerns regarding the additional trips generated by this proposal which would cause harm by worsening local congestion and the absence of a full safe continuous cycle and pedestrian route from the site to key destinations”. 
We therefore consider that on the grounds of poor access and the potential impact on traffic congestion and road safety that this additional development might bring to the local roads, above and beyond those already approved that the case for development has not been made.

Please REFUSE this application.

b) NOTIFICATION OF RECEIPT OF A PLANNING APPEAL (Original application number 52819) - Planning Inspectorate Reference: APP/M1710//D/15/3138737. Appeal by: Mr Neil Chivers. Woodside, Boyneswood Lane, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5DZ. No Further Comment.
c) 53305/009 - Deed of Variation to Section 106 Agreement attached to planning ref 53305/001 to allow amendments to affordable housing tenure split and housing table mix and removal of Western Boundary planting screen. Land to the West of Lymington Farm Industrial Estate, Lymington Bottom Road, Four Marks, Alton. (25th Dec). No Further Comment.
d) 53305/010 - Deed of Variation to Section 106 Agreement attached to planning ref 53305/003 to allow change in mortgagee in possession definitions and updated affordable housing table. Land to the West of Lymington Farm Industrial Estate, Lymington Bottom Road, Four Marks, Alton. (25th Dec). No Further Comment.
e) 53305/004 Reserved Matters pursuant to application 53305/001 - 18 dwellings and associated infrastructure. Land to the West of Lymington Farm Industrial Estate, Lymington Bottom Road, Four Marks, Alton

Following the EHDC Planning Committee meeting of 19th November, Medstead Parish Council has reviewed the revised documents published on 9th and 16th December and has the following observations

· The revised treatment of the LAP has been noted.

· The number of single bedroom homes has increased from zero to two which is still well short of the original expectation of nine. 

· The housing bedroom density remains 25% in excess of the original plan

· The  three metre buffer zone has still not been reinstated

The Parish Council consider that that this resubmission still falls well short of the requirements of a Rural Exception Site.

We also note that the application is still being treated in isolation from the larger development (53305/003) for 69 dwellings contrary to the Ward Councillors request.

f) 53305/006 Reserved matters pursuant to outline permission 53305/001 for 20 new houses for retired people on part of the site. Land to the West of Farm Industrial Estate, Lymington Bottom Road, Four Marks, Alton

No Comment

15.68 EHDC CONSULTATION: DRAFT LOCAL PLANNING ENFORCEMENT PLAN
Medstead Parish Council while supporting the East Hampshire District Council’s Draft Local Planning Enforcement Plan requests that the department that will oversee the implementation of this when it comes into force is given enough funding and resources to make it more proactive and less reactive which is the case at present. This statement has been uploaded on to EHDC web page.

15.69 HOUSING AND EMPLOYMENT ALLOCATIONS (SITE ALLOCATIONS PLAN)

Local Plan Part 2

Medstead Parish Council would make the following comments and observations on the latest draft of East Hampshire District Council’s Housing and Employment Allocations (Site Allocations Plan)

1. There is an inconsistency in the wording – on two different sites but covering the same problem

FM2 Friars Oak - provide improvements to Boyneswood Road bridge;
FM 3 Land north of Boyneswood Lane - provide a segregated footway across Boyneswood Road bridge;
2. Policy VL7 – Junipers. This is an allocated site however the Medstead and Four Marks Neighbourhood Plan makes no allocations for this site. In fact the NP examiner states in his report the Neighbourhood Plan clearly establishes that the housing requirement for the area during plan period has been exceeded going on to say there is no need for the Neighbourhood Plan to go on allocating additional land over and above that required.

The NP Steering Group and EHDC signed a Statement of Common Ground that states 

1.1 The District Council would be prepared to accept the removal of this allocation unless, in the Inspector’s opinion, this would render the Site Allocations Plan unsound.

As this has not yet been determined by the LP2 inspector there would be a conflict between the two documents.
There were no further matters to discuss and the meeting was closed at 8.34pm
Signed Chairman ……………………………………………………………..Date……………………………………………………
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